BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT
Autumn Meeting 
Thursday 26th October 2017
at 2.00pm
at The Molteno Hall
1 Welcome
The Chair welcomed all to the spring 2017 meeting.

Present:  Alan Cory Wright (Chair), Morven Frost (Vice Chair, Boreland), Richard Barclay (Vice- Chair, Innerhadden), Victor Clements (Secretary), Iain Hope (SNH), Alastair Riddell & Kevin Grant (North Chesthill), Emma Paterson & George Coyne (Auchlyne), John Holland (SRUC),, Bill Hoare & Tim Fison (HPCLT), Calum Gillies (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), George Eveleigh (Coire Carie), Liz Auty (JMT), David Pirie(Innerwick), John Sinclair, Steven Macdonald (Meggernie/ Lochs), Hamish rae (South Chesthill), Graeme Gallimore (Glen Lyon Estate), Niall Robertson (Crossmount), Cameron Frost (Boreland Estate), John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Nicola Colquhoun (LLTNPA), Jed Long (St Andrews University)
2 Apologies 
Iain Wotherspoon (Glenlyon Estate), Andrew Warwick (NTS), Lochy Porter (Cashlie), Jeremy Robinson (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), Graeme Anderson (Kiltyrie), Ian Dingwall (Auchlyne), Robert Dalglish (Innerwick), Mark & Fred Stroyan (Boreland), Lord Pearson (Coire Carie)
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by EP and seconded by AJR.

4 Matters Arising
A recruitment count had been undertaken in May, covering a large number of hinds, and information from this was used to inform the population model.
There had been a deer management planning seminar at Battleby on 26th April which was considered to be very good. ACW attended for BDMG.

Peatland restoration day was yet to be organized on Auchlyne. The chosen site was accessible and would fature 4-5 different techniques. LLTNPA had now employed a Peatland Action officer.
VC had written to SNH re CWD and Heading to the Scottish Hills, but no feedback.
5 Financial Report
All subscriptions had been received, and the bank balance was £8381.15, with £1000 administration fee due this financial year plus £1000 donation to ongoing deer project at North Chesthill committed. This would give us a balance at year end roughly in line with ADMG subscription level.
6 Health & Safety
No incidents reported.

7 Stag season report
Crossmount had a good season, but had some disturbance from walkers.

Kynachan/ Dalchosnie had very good weights, although there was a shortage of suitable animals.

Glenlyon Estate had a good season, plenty of deer, but conditions often very wet.

Auchlyne had a good season, stags culled just less than target. There were hinds around. Some lost days.

A Sika stag had been culled at SRUC Kirkton. Otherwise, some stags culled having got in to woodland plantings.

Meggernie/ Lochs had good deer numbers and weights.

Innerwick had a good season with good stags, but very small nos of hinds around.

North Chesthill had a slow start to the season, but it picked up well and they achieved a good cull/Weights were up, but it was very wet.

Coire Carie had a good cull, but only because numbers picked up towards the end of the season.

South Chesthill had slow start, but numbers picked up and achieved their cull. Weights up. Conditions very wet. Lot of poor heads.

Boreland had a lot of good stags and achieved cull. Conditions very wet.

Auchessan only had a small number of animals. Some stags were late in losing velvet. Impression that there had been more RTAs this year.

Innerhadden achieved cull. Lots of good heads, plenty of hinds. Good season.
8 Deer Management Plan
SNH Assessment of Group

SNH had circulated a “league table” of all DMGs back in August. BDMG were in the middle of the pack. There were no particular issues for this group from an SNH perspective. There would be a repeat assessment in 2019.

2018 Habitat monitoring
ACW, EP, RB and VC had met up in the summer to discuss this. VC had sought some tenders, but only one was interested in principle. ACW to convene another meeting to advise on what we should do for next year, to include John Holland from SRUC and also LLTNPA. We had a good report from 2014. The capacity of SNH to help was now very much reduced. They did have funding available for this financial year, but our requirement is beyond that point.

LLTNPA are organizing training in Balloch, 12/13th March.

2017-18 Hind cull
This item was the main business of the meeting.

The NE sub- area had a suggested hind cull of 210 animals and all were I agreement with that. There had been some debate re Kynachan/ East Scheihallion to make allowances for culls on adjacent property.

The cull for the NW sub group was reduced by 35 animals as the suggested cull based on count was felt to be too much. At265 animals, the cull was however still more than twice that culled in 2016-17.
The Mid Group cull was reduced by 25 animals overall. As above, the agreed cull was still well up on 2016-17. Boreland and Meggernie would confer re the balance of their culls. Cashlie would like some hind allocation transferred from NW to Middle Group.
The South Sub area cull of 80 was felt to be too low, and the Boreland cull would be increased by approx 10 animals. Others may take a few more as well.
Revised culls per property would be forwarded to estates for final confirmation.

2018 Stag Cull

The suggested cull for 2018 would be in line with 2017, with an additional 20 animals allocated for the NW Group given the increased number of animals there now. Suggested culls will be forwarded with the hind culls, above, to members.  
9 Presentation: Conflict & Co- existence in the Uplands
Dr Jed Long of St Andrews University gave an update on the deer/ disturbance project that was currently ongoing on North Chesthill, supported also by Durham University, the James Hutton Institute, The Carnegie Trust, the British Deer Society and ADMG. 

Trail cameras where already in operation to monitor deer movements, with thermal imaging capability. GPS units had been provided to 80-100 individual groups of hill walkers which could be returned at the end of their walk. A student was already involved full time in co-ordinating the project on the ground. Walkers were asked to record what wildlife they seen, including deer, and where. An additional Phd student also started this September. Funding is already in place for all of this.
The next step which will be more expensive and complicated will be to collar a number of deer so that their locations can be monitored in relation to walkers. The practicalities of catching animals have yet to be settled, but various options have been explored.

Funding and practical issues have yet to be overcome, but this was considered to be an interesting project of wider significance and it is hoped that the various hurdles can be overcome. The above work will continue to build up as much data as possible. The Group thanked Jed Long and AJR for their update.
10 Wider Deer Management Issues

SNH Update
SNH were very short of staff and resources, and this was likely to continue in to the future. They are looking at various ways of dealing with this at present.

SNH will be looking at re-assessing groups in 2019. They will be looking at “metrics/ standards” that might inform how they do this.

A Working Group has been set up by ScotGov to advise on any recommendations on how deer management should evolve in future, also to report in 2019.

LLTNPA reported that they are able to part- fund Habitat Impact Assessments within the LLTNPA area.

ADMG Comment

Information had become available on sporting rates, which were to be based on a flat rate per ha of different kinds of land, whether sporting activity was undertaken or not. There would be a £15,000 assessment level under which any payment would be exempt, but properties with other rateable ventures would have their various assessments combined. ADMG recommend to appeal quickly if properties think there are grounds for doing so. Numerous mistakes on assessments had already been found.

42/44 DMG areas now had deer management plans, and 37 of these were now online.

ADMG were developing online tutorials to help with Habitat Impact Assessments, and where also looking to re-launch the Best Practice Guidance.

SWARD was also being developed, to help collate and analyse HIA data.

SQWV where trying to encourage new recruits by offering a free pre- assessment visit to advise on what actions might be required to allow entry to the scheme.
11  Next meeting
The next meeting would take place on Friday 20th April 2018, 2pm at the Molteno Hall in Fortingall

12  AOCB
SRUC had now published their deer research report, which is available to download at: https://www.snh.scot/snh-commissioned-report-963-meeting-challenge-wild-deer-research-support-delivery-sustainable-deer
FCS/ Atholl Estates had reported organized poaching in the Dunkeld area. Kevin Peters of FCS had notified BDMG to be vigilant.

There was a short discussion on recommended larder sheets. Anyone producing SQWV venison will already be using the recommended sheets.

Network Rail has replaced stock fencing west of Tyndrum with higher fence which would make it more difficult for red deer to cross, especially calves. This may result in welfare issues. There had been no consultation with BDMG.
